
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

May 5, 2023 
 

School Meals Policy Division 
Food and Nutrition Service 
U.S. Department of Agriculture 
1320 Braddock Place 
Alexandria, VA  

 
Re: Docket Number FNS-2022-0044 

 
Dear Michelle Frey: 

 
The American Heart Association (AHA) is pleased to support and 
and are one o



Since its implementation, CEP has been instrumental in ensuring all students in 
eligible schools have access to nutritious meals. CEP has shown to: 

• improve attendance rates; 
• improve grades; 
• increase school meal participation; 
• help eliminate stigma; 
• reduce child hunger; 
• help families; 
• reduce administrative burden on school food service staff; 
• remove draconian measures schools may take to feed children who 

cannot pay; 
• allow programs to focus on their primary function: feeding children 

healthy meals; and 
• negate the need to stand in line to pay for meals, allowing children more 

time to eat and socialize.iv 
 
As more states adopt and implement HSMFA, lowering the ISP will help states 
achieve this critical goal by being able to further maximize the federal funding 
investment in school meals. In addition, the USDA’s 2019 School Nutrition and 
Meal Cost Study shows that districts spend more to produce a school meal than 
they are reimbursed.v Any administrative savings generated by CEP allows 
school nutrition departments to reinvest that funding in other areas, such as 
further improving the nutritional quality of meals served and expanding 
nutrition education and other ancillary programs and curriculum. In addition, 
these savings could also be used to help cover labor costs or rising food prices. 
Once the rule is final, the USDA should provide guidance and technical 
assistance to states that are proceeding on HSMFA to understand how to best 
maximize CEP.  
 
While the USDA asked several questions in the proposed rule regarding how the 
change to CEP would affect programs, one question the USDA did not ask is how 
lowering the ISP in CEP would improve health outcomes. School meals have 
gotten healthier with the implementation of the 2012 standards.vi,vii The data 
show that students are eating better,viii and school lunch participants have 
healthier lunches than non-participants.ix A national study found that improved 
school nutrition standards are associated with a decrease in obesity among 
students from under-resourced families.x By increasing the availability of CEP 
and expanding these programs to nine million additional students, more 
children will see the benefit from and the improved diet quality and health 
outcomes associated with eating school meals. 
 
We believe that the proposed changes by USDA will advance nutrition and food 
security; improve the fiscal security of school meal programs and families; and 
help ensure that children have the tools they need to learn and thrive. 
 



Should you have any questions or require any additional information, please 
contact Kristy Anderson, Director of Federal Government Relations at 
kristy.anderson@heart.org. 
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